Leadership Team

Presbytery of Cayuga-Syracuse
Minutes of August 26, 2014 meeting

Pebble Hill Presbyterian Church – DeWitt

Present:  Karen McDonough, Pete Shidemantle, Sarah McTyre, Jean Smith, Patricia Simmons, Sam Dance, Dave Sandwick, Doug Russell, Sam Dance, Charlie Smith, Craig Williams, Pearl Fisher
Absent with notice:  Christian Imboden, Yong Jee, Jeff Raner
Absent without notice:  (none)
Ex-officio:  Steve Plank, Mark Peters, Stuart Hayes, Sandy Sanderson
Also present:  Gordie Howard
The regular meeting of the Leadership Team was held on Tuesday, August 26, 2014, at Pebble Hill Presbyterian Church in DeWitt.  The meeting was called to order by chairperson Pete Shidemantle at 5:05 p.m.  Pete led a time of opening worship and prayer.
The Leadership Team entered a time of continuing the conversation surrounding staffing and finances that was initiated from the Human Resources Work Group at our last meeting.  Sarah gave some background information about HR’s paper, and then Gordie presented some background information about the policies and procedures that Finance and Property has developed.  Mark was then invited to share some of his thoughts and reflections on the issues he sees from his perspective, as well as providing some of the historical background of our financial policies and system.
Gordie presented the report of the Finance and Property Work Group.  The Leadership Team approved the Memorandum of Understanding between Isaiah’s Table and the F&P Work Group as to the division of the proceeds of the final figures from the sale of the First Presbyterian Church United property.  Isaiah’s Table and the Presbytery both will realize approximately $400,000 of net proceeds.  The first draft of the 2015 budget was presented.  Gordie reminded the Leadership Team that this will need to be voted on at the September meeting so that Presbytery conversations can have time to discuss this in preparation for the vote on the budget at the October 28 Stated Meeting of the Presbytery.
Due to the time that was spent discussing the financial issues, it was decided to adjust the docket by placing a couple of the business items first on next meeting’s docket.

The minutes of the July 1, 2014 Leadership Team meeting were approved as submitted.

It was reported that Howard Rose, Tim Fay, Dave Graham, and Deb Thomas have agreed to serve on the new Task Force to work with Isaiah’s Table.  It was approved to authorize the appointment of one additional member, and this will be reported at the next Leadership Team meeting.
Pete reported that we are still working on recruiting a former Presbytery Moderator to serve as chairperson of the Nominating Committee.  He will follow up and report back.

Pete presented recommendations that outline “A process for anticipating and addressing disagreement with actions taken by the Leadership Team.”  After discussion, the Leadership Team approved the concept expressed in this process paper.  (The process paper is appended to these minutes.)  This will then be formally approved with the entire Manual of Administrative Operations.
The Leadership Team set its next meeting for 5:00 p.m. on Tuesday, September 23.
Craig Williams presented the report of the Human Resources Work Group.  They will be conducting a performance review of the Stated Clerk/Communicator at the end of his 12-month employment, which would be the end of September.  HR also is considering a policy that outlines employee compensation guidelines.  This will be reported at the next meeting of the Leadership Team.

Charlie Smith presented the report of the Committee on Ministry.  There currently are six congregations in transition regarding pastoral leadership:  Cazenovia, King Ferry, East Syracuse, Marcellus, Sennett, and Morrisville.  COM will be considering proposed 2015 figures regarding pastoral terms of call and also the Board of Pensions medical dues increases.  COM will be sponsoring a pre-retirement seminar in the next few months.

Steve Plank presented the report of the Stated Clerk/Communicator:
1. The Leadership Team affirmed a previous decision made by electronic vote to name an Administrative Commission to ordain and install Ms. Lorrie Cooney as a teaching elder and the Designated Pastor of the New Hope Presbyterian Church, Parish.  The service will take place on Sunday, August 24, 2014, at 3:00 p.m. at the Parish church.  Members of the Commission are:

The Moderator, teaching elder Stuart Hayes, or his designee

Teaching elders: Sarah McTyre and Steve Plank
Ruling elders:  Nancy Wind (Isaiah’s Table), Nancy Byrne (Pebble Hill), and David Sperling (New Hope)

Corresponding members:  teaching elders Anne and Charles Myers (Carlisle Presbytery) 

Permission was granted to celebrate Communion at this service.
2. The Leadership Team granted “relief of conscience” to the First Presbyterian Church of Chittenango, which was requested by their Session.  This pertains to an objection they raised, as a matter of conscience, to the payment of abortion procedures by the Medical Plan.

3. Steve reported that he would like to begin compiling all of the policies of the Presbytery in a new Manual of Administrative Operations, which is required of all councils of the Church.

4. To better observe both his professional and personal boundaries, Steve announced that he will be limiting his preaching to one Sunday a month, unless an emergency arises.

5. Teaching elder Karen Green requested an excuse from attending the October 25-26 meeting of the Synod Assembly.  The Leadership Team may name someone to fill her position as our commissioner to that meeting.

6. The Leadership Team named an Administrative Commission to ordain and install Mr. Mario Bolivar as a teaching elder and the Associate Pastor of the First Presbyterian Church, Skaneateles.  The service will take place on Thursday, September 18, 2014, at 2:00 p.m. at the Skaneateles church.  Members of the Commission are:

The Moderator, teaching elder Stuart Hayes, or his designee

Teaching elders: Craig Lindsey and Shawn Reyburn
Ruling elders:  Neil Rotach (King Ferry), Gail Banks (Amboy Belle Isle), Claudia Lambdin (Skaneateles) 

Permission was granted to celebrate Communion at this service.

7. The Leadership Team graciously accepted the offer of the Session of the First Presbyterian Church of Auburn to host the October 28 Stated Meeting of the Presbytery.
8. The Administrative Commission to ordain and install Ms. Lorrie Cooney completed its work on Sunday, August 24, and was therefore dismissed with thanks.
Under Other Business, Pete reminded the Leadership Team that we have received a request for $2,500 from Westminster Manor in Auburn for Benevolent Care Funds.  A request also may be coming from Amboy Belle Isle for approximately $300 from these funds.  After discussion, it was approved to grant this request.  It also was decided that the availability of these funds be publicized to the broader Presbytery.
The next meeting of the Leadership Team will be Tuesday, September 23 at 5:00 p.m. at Pebble Hill.  Devotions and snacks are open for volunteers to provide.  Please let Pete know.
The closing prayer was offered by Patricia Simmons, and the meeting was adjourned at 7:45 p.m.
Steve Plank,

Stated Clerk/Communicator

Staffing for Financial Management

A Report from the Human Resources Work Group

Context:

Over the past two years, the Leadership Team has devoted much time to learning and practicing how to make decisions based on whether the outcomes will align with the presbytery’s mission of  “equipping our churches to fulfill the Great Commission.”  In our service together as the Human Resources Work Group, we have similarly tried to learn to keep the presbytery’s mission and values central.

While attempting to conduct a review of the bookkeeper position over a lengthy period of time, we have been confronted time and again with the reality that our staffing pattern (paid and volunteer) for the overall financial management of the presbytery does not work.  We discovered that it was not possible to evaluate or tweak the bookkeeping functions without also examining how the bookkeeper position functions as part of the larger financial management system.

Our work group met with the Finance and Property Work Group over a period of time to begin to address this concern, and these meetings produced some forward movement.  However, we are concerned that our current staffing for financial management continues to be problematic and is an ongoing distraction that drains energy from our mission and ministry together. 

We are sharing this ongoing concern with the Finance and Property Work Group along with the Leadership Team.  Our hope is that we can all engage in a time of prayer and discernment asking God to guide us in this important matter.  Following is a list of concerns and a beginning sketch of two possible directions for staffing for financial management.

Areas of Concern:

1.   Communication 
· The Treasurer and the bookkeeper do not meet together.  

· Emails sent to the Treasurer are routinely answered by one of his associates.  His associate bills the presbytery for the time she spends doing the treasurer’s volunteer work.

· The Treasurer does not routinely attend Leadership Team meetings and was not aware of the Leadership Team values and concerns as the budget was crafted for 2014.  As a result, the Treasurer spoke against several budget items at the October 2013 presbytery meeting.  The result was a budget vote that hindered the collegial direction of our presbytery’s new structure.

2.   Sluggish processes 
· The Finance and Property Work Group suggested to the Treasurer that a credit card would be helpful for our Stated Clerk/Communicator as he began his work last fall.  In April of 2014, the Finance and Property Work Group recognized that the Stated Clerk/Communicator clearly needed a credit card and directed the Treasurer to request one.  The Treasurer gave this responsibility to his associate.  It took ten weeks for this request to be met.

· Our system of vouchers and check writing is inefficient.  For example, a voucher from the Stated Clerk for his monthly May expenses got to the bookkeeper just after the semi-monthly day for check printing.  So, his expense reimbursement for May was not printed until June 23.  The check will have to be signed by two people, which will take another few days.  Then it will be mailed to the Stated Clerk.  This is at the very least inconvenient for our staff, and it does not present a good image of our presbytery when paying folks outside of our internal circles.

· The current list of presbytery account lines is eight pages long. 

· Vouchers are not user friendly.

· Financial reports are not presented in a format that those without an accounting background can easily understand.

Moving Forward:

We believe that the current staffing pattern of financial management draws far too much energy and time away from our mission.  We believe that it is possible to make substantive changes so that we may enable presbytery officers and leaders to devote their gifts to the true work of the presbytery.

Two possible directions for staffing for financial management follow.  In each scenario, we assume that the Leadership Team would continue to function as the trustees of the presbytery and that the Finance and Property Work Group would continue to fulfill the functions outlined for its work in our current by-laws.  

1. Outsource the financial management and internal control services 

The presbytery would conduct a request for proposal for accounting, financial management, payroll and internal control services with a local CPA firm.  This would allow us to be more fully in ministry rather than financial management.  The presbytery would not assume the risk of determining whether we are maintaining appropriate accounting and internal controls systems that are appropriate for our size and complexity and reflecting GAAP (generally accepted accounting principles) or whether we are separating financial functions to safeguard assets and maintain financial viability. We could efficiently and responsibly provide financial oversight through our government structure with an appropriately functioning Treasurer and Finance & Property Work Group. 

We suspect that this option would be more expensive than Option 2, but it would provide the most freedom for the presbytery leaders to use their gifts for ministry.

2.  Part-time bookkeeper and volunteer treasurer

The presbytery would initiate a search for a part-time bookkeeper (10-12 hours per week) who could fulfill all of the duties listed in the current job responsibilities.  The presbytery would assume more risk than in Option 1 above, but the overall costs would be lower.  Certainly, the risks would be lowered in proportion to the expertise and experience of the bookkeeper and the quality and functioning of our financial management related to this position.  As the paid employee, the bookkeeper would assume the greatest responsibility in the system. 

The presbytery Treasurer would function as a volunteer officer for the presbytery.  The Treasurer would be responsible for ensuring that effective financial systems and procedures have been established, are being consistently followed and are in line with best practice and legal requirements. The Treasurer would be an active participant at Leadership Team meetings (with voice and no vote) in order to be engaged in and informed about the work of the presbytery.  The Treasurer would also bring clear and simple monthly financial reports to the Leadership Team.  The Treasurer would be an active participant on the Finance and Property Workgroup (with voice and no vote).  The Treasurer would meet with the bookkeeper on a regular basis.  

The presbytery investments would be outsourced for professional management.

This option would be less expensive than Option 1, but would require more oversight and relational work than Option 1.

Respectfully submitted for our mutual prayer and discernment,


The Human Resources Work Group

Sarah McTyre, Charlie Smith and Craig Williams
June 23, 2014
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